NASSGAP Executive Committee Meeting
Fairmont Olympic Hotel, Seattle, Washington

Sunday, October 10, 2010

Attending all of part of the meeting were:

	Lee Andes, VA
	John Klacik, WA
	Maureen Laffey, DE

	Stephanie Butler, AK
	Vicki Merkel, OR
	Julie Leeper, IA

	Marilyn Cargill, VT
	Cheryl Maplethorpe, MN
	Frank Ballmann, NY

	Lois Hollis, TX
	Chris Zuzack, PA
	


President Lois Hollis (TX) called the meeting to order at 1:40 PM. 
The minutes from the March 2010 meeting  were distributed for electronic approval subsequent to this meeting.
Report on Fall Conference (John Klacik - WA):

· Site Chair John Klacik welcomed all to the Fairmont and thanked Kristin Ritter from the WA office for her work setting up the conference.

· He noted major savings from bringing our own AV equipment for use at the hotel.

· Plan is to have full meeting available via audio conference and via video feed (via Elluminate product) for members not able to attend.  Everyone pays their own long distance fees.  The video feed is not monitored, so individuals participating in this way are responsible for managing their own technology needs.  Although NASSGAP is not officially recording any of the sessions, we should be aware (and make sure presenters are aware) that someone participating electronically may be recording.  John will send a message to the membership as soon as the audio and video is live.  All participants will be asked to mute their phones since we will have no ability to mute participants at this end.  Session moderators will be asked to remind distance participants about muting their phones, and also to make sure we check to see if those participants have questions for presenters.
· We have 28 states with a total of 36 paid attendees at the meeting, even though our survey indicates that 30 states have a travel ban, so it is clear that these meetings are highly valued.
· In terms of site cost, this hotel was very competitively priced.  At this point, we expect a $600 surplus of registration revenues over meeting costs.  The Executive Committee planned to be able to cover a conference budget shortfall of us up to $3,000, so we are in an extremely positive position.

· Following the President’s welcome at 8 AM tomorrow morning, John will briefly welcome members to Washington and also explain how the video and audio streams will work, and he will ask meeting attendees to introduce themselves.  We will thus start the first session a little later than scheduled.
· We move to a different room on Wednesday (Parliament Room).

President’s Report (Lois Hollis - TX):

· Prior to the report, flowers were presented to our incoming and outgoing presidents.

· The 2011 meeting is in Washington, DC.  Chris Zuzack (PA) will be site chair and Leroy Wade (MO), Member-at-Large,  will be program chair.  The group discussed asking someone from the DC office to co-chair or assist, given their new interest in NASSGAP.  There is no contract yet with a hotel, but the Washington Court has asked to be considered.

· The group discussed not scheduling the meeting around a holiday weekend, to avoid family conflicts for potential attendees.  October 16-19 or 23-26 were discussed as preferred dates.  Moving to the first week of November is challenging due to November 8th being elections.
· The President’s report was distributed.  Challenges included losing Chas Treadwell and Marie Bennett, and benefits included gaining the relationship with Frank Ballmann.  Lois thanked Lee Andes for his assistance and mentorship as she took over the president role.  Other high points included sending out the “Friends of NASSGAP” letters.
· It was noted that Seth Gerson is no longer with Senator Reed; the new person is Moira Lenehan-Razzuri.
· Lois thanked the entire Exec Committee for their support and assistance.

Past President’s Report (Lee Andes - VA):

· Lee reported on the nominations committee and challenges related to soliciting new officers during times of state agency budget austerity.  Julie Leeper (IA) is President-elect, David Hughes (UT) is incoming Secretary, Stephanie Butler (AK) is incoming Treasurer-elect, and Leroy Wade (MO) is incoming Member-at-Large.
· The bylaws review has been completed and changes documented.  We cannot approve them at this meeting due to a requirement that they be distributed 30 days in advance of consideration.  We could opt to have a conference call meeting to approve the changes.  The Exec Committee reviewed the proposed changes; there was discussion about providing guidance to the Exec Committee relative to deciding what agency is the voting member when there is more than one grant-making state agency in a specific state, as in South Carolina.  Lee and Marilyn will make additional changes to Article III, Section 1, paragraph a, and re-circulate the bylaws to the Exec Committee.  Lee will also make changes to paragraph e, relative to the information published membership directory.  The group discussed ensuring the availability of a past-president to assist the incoming president in the event the immediate past-president is not available to fill that position.   Changes will be made throughout the bylaws to ensure that membership communications requirements are not constrained by type of communication (ex: mail vs electronic).  The proposed addition to Article V, Section 2 will be deleted.  Lois will distribute the current version to the membership at this meeting, with proposed changes in edit mode, alerting them that additional changes are in the works, for their comment and feedback.
· There was discussion of whether the membership needs to approve the budget before implementation, including the logistical challenges of getting that approval timely now that there is just one meeting per year, and the consequences if the budget is not timely approved.  The goal is to maximize membership access to budget information and ability for the membership to have input.  One suggestion was to alert the membership when a new budget is prepared and allow an opportunity for the membership to call for a full membership vote, rather than delegate that authority to the Executive Committee.   Absent any such call from the membership, the Executive Committee would have authority to approve the budget.   The NASSGAP Treasurer and Treasurer-elect will consider this issue and bring recommendations and options to the spring meeting for discussion by the Executive Committee.  In the interim, the President will bring the budget to the membership for approval at the business meeting on Wednesday.

President-Elect’s Report (Vicki Merkel - OR):

· Vicki is looking forward to her new role and has polled members for the state roll call.
Secretary’s Report (Stephanie Butler - AK):

· Dave Hughes is stepping into the role; there is nothing new to report at this time.

Treasurer’s Report (Lee Andes for Jamie Dushin - MT):

· We are right on budget with dues and above budget in conference revenues, so we are right on track and experiencing a surplus.  Essentially, we are replenishing our reserves.  The DC consultant cost containment has contributed considerably.

· The Lumina money is a grant for Web work; Dennis Obergfell (IN) is lead on that project.

· Jamie has set up the ability for members to use PayPal to pay NASSGAP dues or conference registrations.  Texas used it this year and found it very efficient.  There is no cost to NASSGAP.

Member-at-Large Report (Julie Leeper - IA):

· For future conferences, it is challenging to ask the Department to send multiple staff members to locations distant from DC; however, NASSGAP members indicate that the DC staff presence is the most important factor in determining if they will attend a meeting.
· The group discussed that timing of meetings, even when in DC, is essential to ensuring key presenters are available, including Department and Congressional staffers.

· Department staffers are not allowed to accept travel costs paid by NASSGAP.

· Julie asked the group to consider whether $1500 dues that included a conference registration might be an option.  Another option is a tiered membership dues structure.  The group discussed polling the membership on this question.

Membership Chair Report (Marilyn Cargill - VT):

· FL, GA, MD, MI, NM, OH, and PR have not paid their dues, and some of these states have been very active in NASSGAP; budget austerity is having a severe impact in many of these states.

· There are 45 paid member states, so we are still doing really well.

· OK continues to be supportive and is maintaining our listservs.  

· Marilyn provided a list of names on listervs and committees for the group to review and confirm or update.  It was noted that Marie is still listed; Frank will be added to all NASSGAP listservs.
· Marilyn has been working with Mike Solomon (IL) on an online printable directory.  It would be quite easy to create a basic printable directory.  There has been discussion that a printed directory that is more formal and attractive may be desirable, and Dennis Obergfell (IN) is working on options.
· Vangent is not attending the conference, but we have a new vendor presence with Nelnet.

Federal Update (Frank Ballmann - NY and Lee Andes - VA):

· The Pell shortfall did not get addressed yet and all are closely watching.  It may be challenging if there is no clear Democratic majority.  Operationally, it is not clear if that means the individual Pell grant amount will be lower.  We would still have the max Pall amount in law, but it may not be funded at that level.  There is now a structure that provides for a base Pell and an add-on amount, so it is possible this could come into play, relative to amount funded.  Undersecretary Kvaal does indicate that addressing the Pell shortfall is a very high priority, and it is expected to be addressed in the upcoming lame duck session.
· LEAP is before the House appropriations committee; the subcommittee voted to zero-fund it, which is consistent with the Obama budget, but there is still a fighting chance.  The Senate did level-fund it.  In discussions with members of Congress, it is clear that LEAP will not be funded at the $200 million level NASSGAP recommended, but there is still opportunity to advocate for funding at the $64 million level.  Members of Congress seem to think that funding will not be cut off to continuing students even if LEAP is zero-funded (they think this would impact only new students), so we need to ensure Congress understands impact of zero-funding.  Frank will contact Wisconsin NASSGAP member to follow up with their Congressional member on the appropriations committee.
· FAFSA simplification is major issue for Undersecretary Kvaal.  He states that two million Title IV eligible students did not complete the FAFSA, many of whom may have been Pell-eligible.  The approach is that any field that may deter a student from completing the form should be eliminated.  They very much want to get rid of the asset information.  There was discussion of the recent solicitation from the Department relative to an interface between the FAFSA and the states’ grant applications, and the potential increase in state grant application questions if some of these questions are eliminated from the FAFSA.  Basically, the Department is asking for the cost/benefit of each question, and how many students are potentially excluded as a result of not being able to respond to these questions?  There was discussion of the reason the Department is requesting justification from the state on the questions included on the interface with the states’ grant applications.
· Frank asked that each state let him know if we are comfortable with his reaching out to our Members of Congress on behalf of each state.  It would be helpful if we could let him know what is and is not appropriate relative to his contacting our delegations.  Email Frank at frank@nassgap.org. 
· The group noted that Undersecretary Kvaal is extremely busy with very ambitious agendas, including the FFELP to Direct transition and the gainful employment issue.

· Frank also noted that he is appointed by the governor, and there is a new governor in NY in January.  However, he is interested in continuing to do his work for NASSGAP in a volunteer role, even if he is not appointed.
· Frank reported that he has been contacted by Moira Lenehan-Razzuri with a request that she be allowed to listen in to Greg Gerrans’ LEAP presentation.  She also wishes to talk to the NASSGAP membership about state GAP participation.  It was determined that, subject to Greg’s willingness to have someone listen in to his presentation, there are no objections to her calling in for the presentation.  Relative to speaking with the membership about GAP participation, it was determined that there is insufficient time at this meeting.  However, NASSGAP can set up a conference call at a later date for Moira to discuss GAP with members.  It was suggested that Frank provide members with guidance on how to express concerns about GAP in a positive manner.
ED Technical Forms Committee (Maureen Laffey - DE):

· Mo distributed the September 30th Department publication relative to a FAFSA interface with state grant applications; Chris Zuzack (PA) posted a NASSGAP poll to identify states that are pursuing this.  Six states responded.  Mo encouraged states to participate and demonstrate that this issue is important to the states.  The Department is conducting a briefing on Oct 22nd for states wanting more information.  It is expected that states wanting to participate will need to bear their own costs.
· Mo contacted Greg Gerrans , who reported that no states applied for GAP this year.

Research Committee (Cheryl Maplethorpe - MN):

· The College Board is presenting on FAFSA simplification; MN is also running its own studies and Cheryl will distribute that information.

· Colleen O’Brien is on our listserv because of her connection with the Pell Institute and SFARN.  She is not currently charged dues and will be removed from the listserv.

Chris Zuzack (PA) requested communication to Mary Beth Kelly confirming her Friend of NASSGAP status.  Mary Beth has not received any notification of her status.  It was determined that a group of Executive Committee members will call Mary Beth tomorrow.

Lois distributed mementos to the Executive Committee members, in appreciation of all the work and support.
Mo Laffey (DE) moved to adjourn, seconded by Marilyn Cargill (VT).  President Lois Hollis (TX) adjourned the meeting at 5:55 PM.
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